Village of Golf

March 13, 2017
Village Board Meeting

Call to Order

Village President Williams called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Roll Call 

Upon roll call the following trustees were present:

Joe Annotti, Public Buildings and Grounds Department
Bob Carson, Finance Department
Bob Der Avedisian, Building Department
Tony Kalogerakos, Streets and Sanitation Department

Bill Peck, Utilities
Absent

Jim Dominik, Emergency Services Department

Also Present

Village Administrator, Julianne Nukk

Village Attorney, Bruce Huvard

Police Chief, Mike Volling
Village Building Commissioner, Bob Hammer 
Village Clerk, Julie Tillman

Visitors
Malia Burden of 17 Briar Road

Kathy Fosco of 5 Overlook Drive

Bob and Caroline Walker of 16 Dover Lane
Approval of Minutes

Trustee Der Avedisian moved to approve the minutes from the February 13th board meeting.   Trustee Peck seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Public Commentary and Guests 
Malia Burden and Caroline Walker, who are Seniors at Loyola High School, introduced themselves and explained that both were observing the meeting as a class assignment. 
Kathy Fosco, who had previously emailed President Williams with a complaint regarding the water bill changes, attended the meeting to share her feelings with the board.  She believes that the new infrastructure fee has a greater impact to smaller water users than larger users.  Kathy Fosco emphasized her feeling that this fee should be incorporated into our tax structure.   President Williams explained that the Board as well as the Capital Committee deliberated for a long time on a flat fee versus raise taxes.  At this point, no other residents have raised objections to this fee.   
Police Report 
Chief Volling presented the monthly report.    A copy of the report can be found at the village hall.  

Chief Volling reported that a new bike has been purchased for the department.  The laptop computers have been installed in both squad cars and the new cell phones are also being used.
Chief Volling warned that ruse burglaries are on the rise again and have occurred in Niles and Morton Grove.  Elderly people are targets and burglars pose as utility workers to get access to homes.   Village Administrator, Julianne Nukk will work with Chief Volling to send out an email blast to residents with this information and post at the post office.  Mailed copies will be sent out to those residents who may not have or use email.  Another idea raised was for Chief Volling to hold an informational meeting to explain more on this subject to residents.
Nick Grand, a retired Golf Police Officer, died last weekend of natural causes.   No word on a service yet. 

Chief Volling left the meeting at 7:40pm.
Review Action Items and Key Topics
A. Henneberry Water Main:  President Williams stated that this topic will be addressed in legislative matters. 
B. Update on Train Station Refurbishing and Parking Lot Lighting:   President Williams reported that he has been investigating new lighting options for the streetlights as well as the parking lot.  He has found a supplier who recommended switching to LED lights for the Village by retrofitting the existing streetlights.  LED lights last significantly longer and the energy costs will fall from approximately $800 to $200 per year.  Currently, the Village is spending over $1000 per year to replace ballasts which are eliminated by using LED lights.  

Two streetlights in the Village have been retrofitted with LED lights of different brightness.  Building Commissioner, Bob Hammer offered to assist in specifying the correct LED light for use.  
The cost to retrofit the streetlights is $5200 and the State of Illinois is offering a rebate through mid-May which could allow the Village to save up to 75% of the purchase cost.  
For the parking lot, new lights were quoted at $52K and $38K by two different suppliers.  If we retrofit the parking lot lights with LED lights, our cost would be $5K.  Since Metra has approved $50K for the parking lot lights, President Williams inquired if Metra would cover other purchases with the remaining $45K.  The Metra representative indicated that Metra would be likely to accept repaving the parking lot as a project.
Attorney Huvard cautioned that Metra may require as part of our agreement that we comply with paying prevailing wages under the Prevailing Wages Act for the work.  He will research what conditions are required.
Bob Walker suggested that the board consider replacing the sidewalk between the parking lot and the post office driveway since it is very uneven.  As well, he recommended finding out what level lighting and other specifications Glenview uses for their street and parking lot lights.
C. Capital Budget: President Williams reported that he would have a budget with projections out ten years for the board to review in the next month including recommendations for spending in the next year.   
Treasurer’s Report 

Trustee Carson presented the monthly reports which had been received from Village Treasurer, Kelly Zabinski.   A copy of the report can be found at the village hall.  
Trustee Carson reported that spending levels are consistent with levels budgeted.   Capital reserve levels continue to be strong at 48% of the corporate funds versus a target of 25%.
The budget will need to be passed in April’s meeting.  Trustees should forward any changes in spending to Trustee Carson by the end of March so this information can be incorporated into the new budget. 

Bob Walker left the meeting at 8pm.   
Legislative Matters

A. Attorney Huvard provided an overview on zoning changes and explained the problem with addressing where accessory buildings can exist on lots in the Village.  After meeting with the ZBA, Bob Hammer had developed parameters for zoning code changes.  Attorney Huvard took this information and looked at neighboring communities to learn how accessory buildings are addressed in their code.  In researching accessory buildings, it became apparent that one rule may not work for every type of accessory building.   Attorney Huvard shared Northfield’s list of structures considered accessory buildings as a starting point for the discussion.
Attorney Huvard will forward the size restrictions by type of accessory structure for board members to review before the next board meeting.  President Williams will email the board the setback map of the Village.
Lot consolidation was discussed and the board decided to delay voting until the next board meeting to allow time for the board to consider several points that were clarified.
B. Attorney Huvard introduced the draft of an ordinance which limits the scope of landscape restoration for Village utility easements.   The board was encouraged to forward any comments on the proposed language to Attorney Huvard before final language is presented next month.
Building Commissioner, Bob Hammer left the meeting at 8:48pm.
Reports

Approval of Bills
Village Administrator, Julianne Nukk stated that the invoice for Lucas Landscaping was to remove a tree which fell on the train station driveway during a wind storm.   Access to the train station was blocked, so the Village called for emergency removal of the tree but Metra should cover the cost of the invoice.  The Village will pay Lucas Landscaping and Trustee Annotti to contact Rick Mack at Metra to discuss reimbursement for the invoice.  
Trustee Der Avedisian moved to approve the bills.  Trustee Kalogerakos seconded the motion.  The motion was approved by roll call vote as follows:

Ayes: Joe Annotti, Bob Carson, Bob Der Avedisian, Tony Kalogerakos, Bill Peck (5) 

Nays: (0)

Absent: Jim Dominik (1) 
Emergency Services Department

No report was given in Trustee Dominik’s absence.   
Building and Zoning Department
Trustee Der Avedisian reported that 35 Logan Terrace will definitely be torn down. The timing has not yet been identified.
Public Buildings and Grounds Department 

Trustee Annotti stated that he has signed a one year contract with Nutri-lawn to provide lawn maintenance for the Village with the same pricing.

A large tree branch fell at the corner of Golf Road and Overlook Drive which took down the Village of Golf sign.  Trustee Kalogerakos offered to have his contractor fix the sign at no cost to the Village.  The tree is on Metra property and therefore, Metra will need to be contacted to remove this branch. 
Trustee Annotti will meet with Pam Maga and the Glenview Park District in April to discuss the rain garden implementation. 
Malia Burden and Caroline Walker left the meeting at 9pm.
Finance and Administration Department 

Trustee Carson had nothing further to report at this time.   
Streets and Sanitation Department 
Trustee Kalogerakos thanked President Williams for his work identifying a solution for the streetlights and offered to help with implementing the changes.
Last year, we elected to delay road patching until later in the year to wait for several construction projects to wrap up.   This year, road patching will occur as soon as weather permits this spring.  
Utilities Department
Trustee Peck reported that MWH, a private company, is conducting a study of storm water runoff and contacted Trustee Peck and Pat Glenn about the project.  The Village is planning to participate.  Attorney Huvard cautioned to make sure we have a confidentially agreement signed with MWH before the project occurs.  The Village is agreeable with our raw data being analyzed but wouldn’t want any data released which could be associated with the Village.    

Trustee Peck stated that he and Village Administrator, Julianne Nukk have been talking to Mike Cork of Mergenthaler on how to conduct an audit of our water meters.  Several cases have arisen where remote meters have malfunctioned and ultimately broken.   When the meter is repaired, it is discovered that a significant amount of water was used by the resident (which the resident was unaware of) and the resident doesn’t want to pay for it.  Mike Cork has suggested sending out a notice asking for residents to reply with their inside and outside water readings.   The last time the Village sent out notices to collect this information, the response rate was around 70%. 
President’s Report  

President Williams stated that not only does the Glen View Club want the fireworks to be held on July 3rd this year but make July 3rd the permanent date for the fireworks.  The board agreed that although traditionally the fireworks display for the Village of Golf has been on July 4th, the only location option for fireworks in the Village is on the Glen View Club property and we will need to accept this change if we want to continue offering fireworks.  President Williams will speak to the GCA about this topic since their board plans all the activities for the Village. 
President Williams reported that Elm Circle, which is a private road, is in disrepair.  The Village squad cars have received flat tires on this road. The board discussed that accessibility is a problem for emergency vehicles as well as trash pickup and as a private road, the homeowners are responsible for maintaining the condition of this street.  
As a first step, Trustee Kalogerakos will draft an email, for the board to review, indicating that this road problem was a topic of much discussion in the board meeting and asking when the residents plan to make the necessary repairs.

President Williams stated that he and Trustee Dominik met with the Feeneys of 10 Henneberry Lane to discuss speed enforcement on private road, Henneberry Lane.  The board explored the limitations of police authority on private roads vs. public roads in the Village. 
Adjourn 

Trustee Kalogerakos moved to adjourn. Trustee Der Avedisian seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting was adjourned at 9:55 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Julie Tillman,

Village Clerk
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